Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 15th July 2019 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, High Street, Debenham.

Present:  Cllrs J Baldwin (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), L Cockerton, M Hammond, D Seccombe, S Palframan, S Phipps, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk), District Cllr K Guthrie, County Cllr M Hicks and no members of the public.
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin, G Helm and S Dobson.

	2. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest on matters pertaining to her allotment plot.



	3. Reports 

3.1 District Councillor’s report:  A report had been circulated to members and further updates were provided by Cllr Guthrie during the meeting regarding the bin collection date changes and the Green Access Strategy, both of which Cllr Guthrie agreed to look into and report back.

3.2 County Councillor’s report: This report had also been circulated to members and salient points were raised by Cllr Hicks upon his arrival. These included the unreliability of some of the bus services and how unexpected cancellations were affecting residents with important appointments; the Northern Route Consultation; and the growing need for foster carers in the region, with some eight hundred children currently in care in Suffolk awaiting placement.


	4. Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak: There were no members of the public present. 
 

	5. To approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on June 25th 2019: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	6. Finance and Administration
6.1 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payments and receipts/bank balances were noted (as per attached listing).

6.2 To consider council asset mapping solutions and associated expenditure: The recommendation put forward by the Clerk to start with “Parish Online” at a cost of £150 per annum whilst the process of Neighbourhood Plan delivery developed, before commissioning a bespoke mapping solution (which would cost in excess of £1,000) was approved by Council. 

This would be subject to Councillors trialling the system themselves in order to ascertain whether it would be sufficient for their needs at this early stage. The system could be accessed for free for thirty days, therefore a final decision regarding this matter would be made at the next meeting.
6.3 Action List: There were no further updates to the Action list and no additions.

6.4 Slack: Following a brief debate, it was agreed to continue using the system and review again in another twelve months but in the meantime to manage it more effectively by “decluttering it” from unnecessary messages and archiving when possible. Members were made aware of possible cost implications should the “free” service provision be exhausted but that would be considered as and when it became necessary to do so.

6.5 Bank Mandate- New term: The Clerk gave members a brief overview of what the new system entailed. The new signatories approved by Council were Cllrs J Baldwin, D Seccombe and R Blackwell and a new mandate to supersede the previous one was approved by all.


	7. Planning matters
7.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

a) DC/19/02763 2 Aspall Road- Application for listed building consent- Re-build part of existing brick wall outbuilding: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
      7.2 To note Approvals/Refusals/Appeals:

a) DC/19/02956 Hogs Kiss, Priory Lane- Non-Material Amendment to DC/17/04072 - Changes to render colour on Plots 5, 6, 7 & 8: Planning permission granted.
7.3 Other Planning Correspondence, including:

a)  To review listing of Assets of Community Value: A list of Assets of Community Value had been received from Mid Suffolk and as both listings (The Woolpack and The Angel Inn) were still in date, there would be no further action needed for the time being.
 

	8. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:
(Representatives to raise matters pertaining to their respective groups for debate and consideration by the Council):
8.1 Trees and Greens: A verbal report on matters pertaining to trees maters, in particular Ash Die Back and 

Oak Processionary Moth Disease, was received from Cllr S Phipps. A written report would follow, with a list of recommendations for consideration at a future meeting.
a) To consider request to carry out trees works (split branch) within St Mary’s Churchyard: A local contractor was in the process of preparing a quote and providing the quote was reasonable, members agreed that the Clerk may use her delegated power to instruct the works. This also included a quote from the same contractor for clearing an area of overgrowth in the Debenham Cemetery which had been raised before by the Cemetery Committee.
b) To receive update on report re Lime Trees- Chancery Lane: Due to the overgrowth’s proximity to wires, this matter had been reported to UKPN for assessment. Works were expected to take place soon. Another matter also raised by a resident pertained to an overgrown tree opposite the URC, which did not belong to the Parish Council and was the responsibility of neighbouring residents. There would be no further action by the Parish Council in this case.
c) Village Green re-instatement update: A brief update was received, with it being noted that future requests would need to be considered in more detail in order to safeguard the green. Clerk to ensure that resident returned the grass to its original state by raking, seeding and watering as necessary.
       8.2 Highways
a) Obstructions and inconsiderate parking on Water Lane: The various comments received from parishioners were discussed and a decision was made for Cllr R Blackwell to approach those affected in order to put forward the points raised and possible ways to address them in a satisfactory informal manner.

b) Provision of pedestrian safety signage along Chancery Lane: A number of suggestions were put forward by members with regards to ways of improving signage on this “route to school”, such as “A” frames at both ends, banners and even a targeted campaign at the beginning of the next school term. It was agreed that advice would be sought from SCC Highways as to what was permitted and what was recommended.
c) Initial suggestions on areas for highways improvements (parking, traffic flow, restrictions, etc)-    

further work to be addressed by NP delivery team: It was clarified that rather than discuss individual  issues at separate PC meetings, it would be more effective for members to direct their suggestions and enquiries to the Neighbourhood Plan Delivery Group which would be dealing with Highways matters, as they would all be handled as part of a village wide project.
       8.3 Litter
a) Addition of two dog bins to MSDC emptying schedule: The expenditure for the MSDC costs of emptying both bins was approved by Council.

b) Reports of fly tipping near Recreation Ground car park: It was resolved to post a letter to all the properties within the area appealing for witnesses of any fly tipping and reasserting the Parish Council’s ownership of the land in question, as well as the unapproved nature of access points created by some.

       8.4 Neighbourhood Plan- To approve the NP Delivery Report and recommendations therein: It was 

resolved to approve the report and recommendations therein. It was also resolved that the Neighbourhood Plan Delivery Group should be reconstituted in order to start the process of delivering the plan (inaugural meeting to be organized), with Councillors appointed to the various “Key Actions”, as follows:
· Housing- Cllr M Hammond

· Transport- Cllr R Blackwell

· Historic and Natural Environment- Cllr D Seccombe

· Health- Cllr J Baldwin

· Education- Cllr S Phipps

· Leisure and Recreation- Cllr J Baldwin

· Business and Commercial- Tba.

       8.5 Community Emergency Plan: Following a brief report from Cllr S Palframan, a number of action points 
were agreed in order to progress matters.
       8.6 Telephone Kiosk project: A brief report was received from Cllr R Blackwell. Clerk to check on progress 
of registration process as well as seek clarity regarding the type of activities permitted. It was also hoped that the Christmas lights could be plugged into the supply within the booth in the future but an alternative supply would need to be considered for this year.
       8.7 Debenham Leisure Centre: Correspondence from the DLC was awaited by the Parish Council in order to 

share visions and progress matters.

       8.8 Play areas- Rec. Ground fly tipping reports: This matter had been addressed under agenda item 8.3b).


	9. The Angel Inn- To receive update: A brief report was received from Cllr J Baldwin.


	10. To note correspondence circulated to members and consider any additional responses needed, including:

10.1 MSDC bin collection date change notification: Noted. Further enquiries to be made by Cllr K Guthrie.
10.2 MSDC Locality Award budget notification: Noted.
10.3 Anglian Water replacement pipe installation - Ipswich Way/Debenham Road: Noted.
10.4 MSDC Local Plan consultation: The Neighbourhood Plan Delivery Group would be preparing a 

response to this consultation in due course.
       10.5 Suffolk Onboard correspondence re. timetables: It was resolved to approve the commissioning of one 

timetable for the High Street bus stop, at a cost of £15, which could be copied and used at other bus stops in Debenham.


	11. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Cllr J Baldwin reported on a meeting that her and the Clerk had had recently and highlighted some of the points raised.
Cllr R Blackwell reported on the matter of overgrown and unmaintained verges and roadsides and how it could potentially lead to other issues, such as broken concrete on footways and damaged tarmac.

Cllr D Seccombe reported on the Sir Robert Hitcham’s school’s need to purchase a new cabinet for the defibrillator due to an issue with the locking mechanism of the existing one. Funding options discussed were Cllr K Guthrie’s locality budget and the Parish Council. To be followed up by the School.
The Clerk updated members on the council’s registration with the SCC Self-help scheme and the need to appoint a representative, which would be trained on procedures and health and safety matters- It was resolved to appoint Cllr R Blackwell and the Clerk.


	12. Date of next meeting: It was resolved not to hold a meeting in the month of August.   The next meeting would be on September 16th unless a matter was brought to the Parish Council’s attention which would require an extraordinary meeting to be dully called. 

Arrangements for handling Parish council communications during the Clerk’s period of annual leave were also agreed by members.
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.40pm.


Signed:_________________________  Date:_________________________
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